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The Hiawatha City Council met in a CIP Work Session on September 16, 2013. Mayor Theis called the meeting to order at 5:30 P.M. Council members present: Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, and Denny Norton. Staff present: City Administrator, Kim Downs; Finance Director, Cindy Kudrna and Engineering Coordinator, John Bender. Guest present: Dan Hoffman.
Bob Rampulla moved the approval of the agenda and was second by Marty Bruns. Motion carried. 

Business: 

Review and discussion of first draft of the Capital Improvement Plan (CIP) FY2014-FY2018 

City Administrator, Kim Downs informed council the CIP was prepared after sitting down with the department heads to get a list of their priorities for the next five years.  Downs stated Engineering Coordinator, John Bender, Mayor Theis and she looked at street projects and all requests as a whole to make them fit in the bonding parameters.  They also looked at the strategic plan to determine if those projects were still priorities as well as looking at future priorities.  Downs explained all projects listed in the CIP representing the tax supporting and Tax Increment Financing (TIF) bonding portions of the priorities within the strategic plan.

Kim Downs stated the Tower Terrace Road and Boyson Road construction phases were listed in FY 2018 and 2019 and after to keep them on the radar because they are important to oureconomic development.  

Kim Downs prepared a detailed memo for the packet which featured an overview of the CIP for FY2014-FY2018 including FY 2019 and after.  Highlights of the memo included the following information:
Our strategic plan dated November 1, 2010 includes the following priorities:

· Tower Terrace Road/I-380 Interchange

· Continue to seek MPO funding for Edgewood Road

· Planning for new library

· Continue emphasis on Hiawatha Town Center Plan

· Boyson/Robins Road intersection 

· Boyson Road Trail

· North Center Point Road north of Boyson Road and Tower Terrace Road

· Annexation

· Continue to upgrade public safety dept. technology

· Oakbrook Development

· Indian Creek/Dry Creek Truck Sewer Improvements

· Boyson Road/I-380 Interchange 

· Land acquisition within Town Center Plan

· Emmons and Robins Road intersection

· Develop a multi-year city facilities need plan

· Evaluate economic development programs

· On-line bill paying

· Satellite Public Safety building (fire & police)

· Develop programs to prioritize nuisance properties for land acquisition

We assessed each project accordingly knowing each fiscal year GO/TIF bonding totals needed to stay in the range of $2.5M. While reviewing the plan with Finance Director, Cindy Kudrna we considered our debt capacity limits and where the city’s financial comfort is. 

Synopsis of CIP Fiscal Years:

The tax supported portion of the 2014 CIP –spring bonding totals $1,903,500 and TIF bonding total $750,000 and is heavily weighted towards street and sewer improvements. 

The 2015 CIP tax supporting portion is $1,647,500 and TIF bonding total $782,500. This fiscal year is also heavily weighted towards street and sewer improvements. The CIP also places a high priority on public safety with an ambulance and two (2) public facilities, the future satellite fire station design work and the a campaign manager for expansion of the library.

The 2016 CIP tax supporting portion is a bit higher than the previous two fiscal years due to expansion project of the library with a total of $2,155,000 and TIF bonding total $600,000. In this year our sewer improvement are reduced with street and information technology being the focus. 

The 2017 CIP tax supporting portion is $2,875,500 with no TIF bonding included. This year focuses on completing the library expansion and building a garage facility for the Police and Community Development vehicles with the completion of the Town Center intersection, the brown building where current vehicles are stored will be removed. Sewer and street improvements are still a priority. 

Fiscal year 2018 public facilities are a priority with the building of the future Satellite Fire Station along Stamy Road. The land was purchased this year for the satellite station. In this year we begin to focus on Tower Terrace with the beginning stages of preliminary engineering and environmental clearances.  The CIP tax supporting portion is $2,615,800 and no TIF bonding included.

The 2019 & After CIP as I stated above, in these years we will center our attention on the Boyson Road interchange with the loop and the Tower Terrace Interchange. We meet with Nancy Richardson and our local DOT to discuss how these two interchanges would play out and which part of Tower Terrace will be built first, the bridge or the section of road from the bridge to North Center Point Road. These were all good questions with no definite answers. We do know according to the Justification Report we will need to complete the Boyson Road improvements first and then Tower Terrace. In our discussions with our local DOT both Cathy Cutler and Jim Schnolebelen supported our projects and stated they would fund the additional lanes along the interstate that is required by the justification report with the federal dollars taking care of the bridge. It was recommended we pull dollars together for preliminary design and environmental studies. By doing this we demonstrate our seriousness and play an important role in getting this project started.

The Capital Improvement Plan (CIP) reflects the planned investment for the next five (5) years in the City’s infrastructure, municipal facilities, specialized equipment and economic development initiatives. In particular, the CIP details a $39,636,238 million work program over the next five (5) years, in actuality it really encompasses nine (9) years with FY-2019 & After really consisting of a total of four years in one. In addition, the CIP includes critical enhancements in the city utilities and capitalizes on exciting economic development opportunities with the Town Center intersection, Boyson Road Loop and the Tower Terrace Interchange. 
End of Kim Downs memo highlights.

City Staff and City Council reviewed the Capital Improvement Plan (CIP) for fiscal years 2014-2018, as follows:
Fiscal year 2014 project cost total $4,357,500. 

· New request for FY-14 are as follows: EKG Monitors/defibrillators, 18th Avenue lighting, N. Center Point Road Irrigation Phase II discussed during past years budget sessions, and the Blairs Ferry Road/Miller Road traffic signal installation.
FY 2014 discussion:

Council Member, Marty Bruns stated he would not support $900,000 for the Legion to swap properties; he could be talked into $500,000 but not $900,000 the Legion is asking for.  Bruns continued to state he was ok with doing an equitable swap and it makes the Oakbrook property more attractive.

Council Member, Dick Olson commented the $900,000 is made up of $500,000 budgeted in the CIP and $400,000 previously bonded from last year and he would support pulling it now.

Council Member, Marty Bruns explained the $400,000 should stay because it was already in the CIP but the $500,000 needs to come out.

City Administrator, Kim Downs stated the city has to be fair to the Legion and offer fair market value and relocation costs as we would to Lantern Square and with all other acquisitions.
Mayor Theis added the option of moving the $500,000 to street projects and mentioned there were a lot of other options for using those dollars.  Theis stated Public Works Director, Rod Jasa had a list of streets projects or the library could also be moved up.

Council Member, Bob Rampulla questioned if staff knew the estimated costs with taxes for the levy.  Finance Director, Cindy Kudrna informed council it depended on the bond payments per year and she could adjust the bond payments to keep the levy close to the same.

Fiscal year 2015 project cost total $3,565,600.
· New request for FY-15 are as follows: future 2nd fire station, library expansion capital campaign, Northwest Territory Park, Tower Terrace Road Interchange consulting, and Loggerhead Road and Todd Hill Road water main installation.
FY 2015 discussion:

Council Member, Marty Bruns commented the project cost went down $330,000 in 2014.  Mayor Theis stated the savings came from the Fire Department deciding to try and refurbish the ambulance instead of purchasing a new one.

Mayor Theis questioned if the library needed to have a capital campaign manager for the library expansion.  Council Member, Dick Olson stated they wanted to have one.  Council Member, Marty Bruns added it was for fundraising.

Council Member, Dick Olson continued to question why the library would pay $80,000 to a fundraising company instead of having our own people handle the fundraising.  Council Member, Marty Bruns added they would mostly identify people who could contribute big money and the Library Board feels inadequate for that job because they don’t know the right people.

Council Member, Dick Olson pointed out the city had a list of business in Hiawatha and staff knew most of the owners and presidents of the companies.  Council Member, Marty Bruns stated the library needed money to furnish the building. 

Council Member, Dick Olson expressed his concern if the library chose an out of town company to handle the campaign, the city would be giving them the names and doing the leg work.

Council asked City Administrator, Kim Downs to talk to Library Director, Jeaneal Weeks to get a better explanation of what the Library Board was looking for.
Fiscal year 2016 project cost total $3,168,000.
· New request for FY-16 are as follows: GIS update program, library expansion project, Saari sewer connection, 18th Avenue lighting, bus shelter program, and Robins Road water main replacement. 
FY 2016 discussion:

City Administrator, Kim Downs explained the library expansion and the Town Center Project were the biggest increases from the previous year’s CIP.

Mayor Theis informed council that Kim Downs, Cindy Kudrna and he met with Fire Chief Nesslage to discuss the need to shift requests and Nesslage was okay with putting the library expansion project ahead of the 2nd fire station project and Nesslage felt the replacement of the 2005 #A87 ambulance was more important so they brought that back into FY 2015.

Fiscal year 2017 project cost total $3,415,000.

· New request for FY-16 are as follows: City website updates, library expansion final phase, Fay Clark Park trail lighting pedestals, Police/Community Development garage, Tower Terrace from I-380 to N Center Point Road Phase I preliminary engineering, Fitzroy Road extension, Willman Street from 2nd Avenue to 4th Avenue pavement reconstruction/storm sewer, N Center Point Road water fountain, and Center Point Road burying utility lines.
FY 2017 discussion:

Council Member, Dick Olson asked if the city really needed a 20 stall garage for the police and community development departments.  Mayor Theis explained there were seven patrol cars, three vehicles in the Community Development Department and he took that number and doubled it because they wanted to provide room for the park vehicles and possible the street sweeper.

Council Member, Dick Olson suggested to Mayor Theis the garage could be built to expand; it could be built for 12 stalls with the plan to expand.  Olson stated the original project cost was $650,000 which was almost $300,000 over where council wanted to be.  Olson asked if staff could get by with a 10 stall garage at $350,000 and make the face of the building comply with design standards.

Olson also stated he wasn’t aware of the need for such a building.  He was aware we had the land but didn’t realize the year in which a building was needed.  Bruns said “we have known we would need to build a garage after the intersection was complete.  This is the first time staff put it on actual paper.”

Engineering Coordinator, John Bender stated we could continue to use the brown building already on the property but the current driveway would be in the way once the intersection is constructed and tie ins are made the driveway will be significantly elevaled.  Bender added there was a possibility to access the property from another direction temporarily until the new garage could be built.

Mayor Theis informed council everything that was included the CIP was based on the Local Option Sales and Service Tax dollars not passing.

Council asked staff to adjust the garage funding in the CIP to $400,000.

City Administrator, Kim Downs explained the library expansion and the Town Center Project were the biggest increases from the previous year’s CIP.

Fiscal year 2018 project cost total $3,366,138.

· New request for FY-18 are as follows: Future 2nd fire station and the Tower Terrace from I-380 to N Center Point Road Phase I preliminary engineering.

FY 2018 discussion:

Council members had no issues with FY 2018.

Fiscal year 2019 and after project cost total $21,808.00.

· New request for FY-19 and after are as follows: History Commission history book, North annexation lift station, Tower Terrace from I-380 to N Center Point Road Phase 2 property acquisitions, Phase 3 final design/bidding process and Phase 4 street construction, Tower Terrace Interchange plans and design work, and the Tower Terrace/N Center Point road entry gateway project.
FY 2019 and after discussion:

City Administrator, Kim Downs stated FY 2019 and after was a tool to keep track of future projects such as Boyson Road from east to west of city limits street reconstruction project was moved somehow and was put back in.  Downs reiterated everything on the radar as of today was included the CIP.
Council Member, Marty Bruns asked staff to pull $500,000 out.  Kim Downs clarified if council wanted staff not to bond for the funding or take $500,000 and put it toward street projects.  Bruns asked if staff had a rough idea of the funding needed for the desired street projects.

Kim Downs stated after discussing with the Public Works Superintendent the reconstruction of 14th Avenue would be the first with a project cost of $300,000.

Council Member, Dick Olson commented everything he has been reading states the interest rates would go up and asked if council should consider doing the street projects now since the interest rates were uncertain.

Finance Director, Cindy Kudrna informed council of the spring bonding but the city had to be careful because everything bonded for had to be used within three (3) years.

Mayor Theis proposed the improvements to Willman Street be done with the library project including pulling the power lines and constructing the sidewalk along the street up to the library.  Theis stated the funding for all the improvements were included in the CIP.

Council Member, Marty Bruns directed staff to put the primary and secondary street projects in FY 2014, move $500,000 out of Item #10 in FY 2014 and set up two (2) new project numbers for the two street projects of 14th Avenue from Emmons Street to south of Eisenhower Road pavement reconstruction/bonded overlay/storm sewer and Eisenhower Road from 10th Avenue to 11th Avenue pavement reconstruction.
Mayor Theis stated if the LOST funding passed staff would give council a list of more streets to fix by needs..

Cindy Kudrna reiterated there was funding to cover everything shown under LOSST in the CIP.  

Cindy Kudrna asked council if they felt the need to have the CIP work session previously scheduled for September 23rd.  Council felt the meeting was not necessary.  Kudrna stated staff would put an item on the next regular meeting agenda to set a public hearing date for approval of the FY 2014 – 2018 CIP.
Other Discussion

Engineering Coordinator, John Bender updated council on the traffic signal installation at the intersection of Blairs Ferry Road and Miller Road as follows:
The City of Cedar Rapids was moving into their new Public Works building and would be down for two (2) weeks.  The City of Hiawatha will take the lead to keep the project moving and put together a new 28E Agreement.   Hiawatha can charge an administrative fee for work related to the project.  Cedar Rapids liked the plan Hiawatha prepared and there will be an $8,000 fee shared between Cedar Rapids and Hiawatha to have the plan to be surveyed.  

The traffic signal will be a temporary full scale signal and the island on Blairs Ferry Road will have to be painted.  Thermal tape will be put down in place of paint due to the weather.

Bob Rampulla moved to adjourn the meeting at 6:46 P.M., second by Bob Wheeler. Motion carried. 
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Tom Theis, Mayor
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